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December 8, 2023 

The Honorable Phil Murphy 
Governor, the State of New Jersey 
Office of the Governor 
PO Box 001 
Trenton, NJ 08625 
 
Re: Support S3495/A4049 Providing Presumptive Eligibility for Medicaid Home and Community-Based 
Services  
 
Dear Governor Murphy: 
 
On behalf of AARP New Jersey and the undersigned organizations representing over 2 million New 
Jerseyans, we are requesting your public support for S3495 that would provide presumptive eligibility for 
home and community-based services (HCBS) under Medicaid/NJ FamilyCare.  Presumptive eligibility for 
HCBS is a much-needed change in our system of long-term care that better supports older residents’ desire 
to age in their homes and communities, avoid nursing home stays and expand choices for consumers and 
their families. The companion legislation, A4049, passed the Assembly unanimously on June 30, 2023.  In 
the Senate, S3495 has passed the Senate Health and Budget Committees with near unanimous bi-partisan 
support. We are working to move the bill to a final Senate floor vote and on to your desk for enactment.   
New Jerseyans need your support to enact S3495 to help keep older New Jerseyans in their homes, instead 
of unnecessarily forcing them into nursing home care. 
 
New Jersey’s long term care system is broken. The Department of Justice’s recent report concerning NJ’s 
Veterans Homes and the abrupt closing of the publicly funded Princeton Care Center are just the latest 
examples of how critical it is to transform our system of long-term care. As identified in the June 2020 
Manatt Report’s Recommendations to Strengthen the Resilience of New Jersey’s Nursing Homes in the 
wake of COVID-19, NJ needs to build a more resilient and higher quality long term care system. Bold and 
transformative action is required to improve the safety and dignity in our care of aging adults. Enacting 
S3495/A4049 is a transformative step that will help keep older residents in their homes with the services 
they need – and out of more costly, state-funded nursing homes.  Enacting S3495/A4049 will also reduce 
system costs for NJ and all taxpayers. 
 
New Jersey’s seniors deserve quality, affordable choices for care at home – where they want to be. But too 
many New Jersey seniors can’t afford this care. When health issues arise, and they need help the most, 
Medicaid approval takes far too long, and seniors are kept waiting for services to start. While they wait, 
seniors who are likely to qualify for Medicaid, are often forced into nursing homes, which generally cost 
two times more than HCBS.   
 
Similar to the state’s current use of presumptive eligibility for other populations, under presumptive 
eligibility, NJ Familycare would use basic financial information and screening tools to expeditiously presume 
an individual eligible for Medicaid and commence services when a need arises, rather than waiting months. 
The non-partisan NJ Office of Legislative Services (OLS) estimates that S3495/A4049 will result in annual net 
Medicaid state cost savings of $24 million to $99.5 million, by reducing the number or residents in nursing 
homes. 
 
We urge you to publicly support S3495 and urge the NJ Senate to send the bill to your desk. New Jersey 
seniors cannot afford to wait. We appreciate your consideration of this request. For questions or additional 

https://pub.njleg.state.nj.us/Bills/2022/S3500/3495_R1.PDF
https://www.manatt.com/Manatt/media/Documents/NJ-LTC-Report_2.pdf
https://www.manatt.com/Manatt/media/Documents/NJ-LTC-Report_2.pdf
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information, please contact Crystal McDonald, Associate State Director-Advocacy, at cmcdonald@aarp.org 
or (609) 204-3552. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Evelyn Liebman       
Interim State Director   
AARP NJ 
 
Helen Kioukis 
Senior Program Manager, Policy & Advocacy 
Camden Coalition 
 
Lauren Agoratus 
State Coordinator 
Family Voices NJ 
 
Nancy Fitterer 
President 
Home Care & Hospice Association of NJ 
 
Saray Ramos 
Director of Policy and Advocacy 
Latino Action Network Foundation 
 
Ann Lippel 
President 
Montclair Gateway to Aging in Place 
 
Walter X. Kalman, MSW, LSW, CAE 
Executive Vice President 
New Jersey American Association on Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities 
 
Laura Waddell 
Health Care Program Director 
New Jersey Citizen Action 
 
Brittany Holom-Trundy, Ph.D. 
Senior Policy Analyst 
New Jersey Policy Perspective 
 
Maria La Face 
Executive Director 
Ocean County Office of Senior Services 
 
Peg Kinsell 
Institutional Policy Director 
SPAN Parent Advocacy Network 
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